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1.
Welcome and apologies

SM welcomed the group and conveyed the above apology.

2.
Hotel and City Hall viewing

The group were met by Naomi Loughridge (NL) from the Europa hotel’s event staff and were shown around the conference facilities.

There were a number of options for where to place the exhibition area. Where it was placed would depend on the number of exhibitors attending. It was felt that there would be sufficient numbers to fill the cornered off section of the Grand Ballroom leaving the area next to the Grand Ballroom as an overflow and/or to host the tea/coffee/lunch tables. 

The reception will be held on the ground floor entrance to the Grand Ballroom where there is a private reception desk and clock room. There is also sufficient space in this area for sponsors pull up stands. Delegates would then be directed to the Grand Ballroom via the back staircase. Included in the price is use of the Library bar on the mezzanine level, which has its own bar. This could be used for the pre-conference event. Seminar rooms are located on the second floor. The breakfast room/dining room are located on the ground floor. There was concern about the size of the breakfast/dining room. HA to discuss options with NL. There are two bars, one public bar on the ground floor and another private bar for guests on the second floor.  




Action: HA
One of the AV companies contacted for a quote met the group at the hotel to go through specifications and costings. Once a final decision has been made about the main room/exhibition area a precise quote can be obtained.  

The group were then taken to Belfast City Hall, which will host the conference gala dinner. They were met by Peter McKay who showed the group around the facilities. The drinks reception would be held at the top of the stairwell underneath the dome ceiling. There were a number of other rooms that could be utilised, as well as private tours around the building. The dinner and entertainment will be in the Great Hall. HA will need to submit an application form for use of both the venue and civic hospitality drinks reception. NIHE will support the application with a letter from their chief executive.  If both parts of the application are successful there will be no hire charge and the council will provide the drinks reception. 







Action: HA
No licence is required if alcohol is provided for free (drinks reception and table wine), however if a cash bar is required after dinner it would need to be fully licensed. This can be done via the catering company who will have experience of dealing with such events. There is an opportunity to buy the wine locally at cost price. The City Hall does not provide any plates, glasses, cutlery, table decorations etc, this will need to be provided by a private catering company. HA to contact catering companies for quotes on food, drinks, table service, corkage and glass hire. The Great Hall has a capacity of 380 seated at rounds of 8 or 10. There is a no smoking policy throughout the venue. 










Action: HA
3. 
Theme

Discussion took place about relevant issues that could form the conference theme. BS suggested carbon based theme with emphasis on Governments carbon reduction. NR said that the NIHE had held discussions about different aspects of the conference including possible theme ideas; he handed out a sheet with suggestions on. The two possible themes put forward were: ‘Energy Efficiency, Renewables or Nuclear Power?’ and ‘Is HECA Relevant in a Nuclear Age?’ The topic and possibility of a nuclear power debate caused most interest and was agreed as the most relevant subject with the most amount of scope. As the subject provokes arguments for and against the idea of an open debate was put forward. A top table of high profile speakers could present on given aspects of the theme followed by a table debate, including answering delegates’ questions. The idea was agreed in principal and discussion moved to the title. Expanding on the first suggested title of ‘Energy Efficiency, Renewables or Nuclear Power’, ‘Fuelling the Debate’ was included as the strap line to make it punchier. (N.B. Since the meeting the title was ratified as: ‘Fuelling the Debate: Energy Efficiency, Renewables or Nuclear – Deciding HECA’s Position’).
4.
Budget

The group went through the budget breakdown as HA had concerns that the hotel costs were higher than previous years which would decrease any profit. HA will speak with NL about changing executive and superior rooms to single rooms as they are over £100 more expensive than the basic rooms (per full package). The amount of workshop rooms reserved can be changed to three for both days. PM has agreed to be official photographer again so £750 was taken out of the budget. If the application for a civic drinks reception is agreed £1000 can be taken out. There is only need for one of the allocated amount for gala dinner entertainment, so £1500 was removed leaving £2500 which would cover all aspects of evening entertainment, including the disco which was individually budgeted at £350 and therefore removed. HA to revise figures and forward amended version to the group. The hotel will charge a spouse rate of around £35 per night for additional guests. This in addition to cost of attending the gala dinner, both will be charged back to delegates. Additional ‘spouse’ packages will need to be calculated and included on the website. There is an opportunity for UK HECA to charge a small fee to administer spouses attending. 




Action: HA
5.
Delegate packages

As the budget stands package A (full package inc. two night’s accommodation) would lose money. Package B (full package inc. one night accommodation) would make a profit as would package C (day delegate). However, the group agreed that as the majority of delegates would need to travel long distances they would want to stay for two nights - including those from Northern and Southern Ireland. With the changes in the budget and uncertainties about the room rates it was felt that the delegate packages need to be looked at after the budget was finalised. The delegate rate will, however, increase slightly in keeping with inflation.

6.
Sponsorship

NR iterated progress on sponsorship. So far NIHE have received written confirmation from three companies - NIE, Firmus Energy and Phoenix Natural Gas. They have had verbal confirmation from Eaga and NR is meeting with Kingspan, another possible sponsor, on Monday (14.08.06). Kingspan expressed an interest in being a main sponsor. After some debate it was agreed that although having a main sponsor - in addition to the sponsors already sought - would bring in a lot of money, it is not feasible to have that many sponsors and be able to offer them enough to fulfil a sponsorship package. If Kingspan are interested in becoming a sponsor £10k would be requested as per the other sponsorship rates. NR asked about sponsorship from the mainland. SM stated that the Associations sponsorship prospectus had been sent out and would be in a better position to source sponsorship for the conference once funds had been secured for the Association. NR asked what would sponsors get for their money and if there was a sponsorship package already written that he could use. There is a written package that was used last year but this was for a sole sponsor. HA to forward a copy to NR for his meeting on Monday and compile a sponsorship package for multiple sponsors. The amount of free places for sponsors will need to looked at and the costs involved. 












Action: SM/HA
In previous years EST sponsored the HECA awards and it was questioned whether they sponsored the 2006 awards and whether another sponsor should be sought as it’s unlikely that they are in a position to continue this agreement. HA to check the sponsorship agreement for 2005/06. AMC said she would speak with EST about future sponsorship as she is meeting with them to discuss funding anyway. NR said that EST Northern Ireland may be interested in taking over the sponsorship as they have different funding streams to the mainland. (N.B. Since the meeting the 05/06 agreement has been checked and confirmed that EST did not sponsor the HECA awards for the 2006 conference). 









Action:NR
7.
Speakers

Following on from discussions about the theme in section 3, speaker names put forward for the debate, which will included a mixture of both those in favour and against were: Michael Meacher (anti), Sir David King (pro), Jonathan Porrit (anti), James Lovelock (pro), Tony Juniper (anti) or a representative from British Nuclear (pro). The chair of the session would need to be experienced and

be able to control the debate. Suggested chairs were John Chesshire or the BBC journalist recommended by NIHE.    

For the key note address David Milliband or Peter Hain were proposed. Baroness Maddock has already been invited but not allocated a role yet. Day 2 speakers suggested included Richard Davies

(Marches Energy Agency), Catrin Maby (Energy Advice Providers Across Europe), Nick Rainsford and Dr Passmore (NHS). A draft schedule was discussed and timelines put down but after much deliberation it was agreed that the best way forward was for HA and AMC to put together some schedule scenarios and send them to the group for ratification.   


Action: HA/AMC
SC suggested he contact Business Co-ordination Unit at the Department for Communities and Local Government as they arrange Governmental speakers for conferences. The remaining speakers will be contacted by the secretariat with an invitation written by SM. NR will contact Dr Passmore and the BBC reporter. 








Action: SC/NR
The Mayor of Belfast will be invited to attend and give a welcome presentation at the gala dinner. HA to include request in application form for City Hall. 



Action: HA
NIHE were keen to involve the local community and introduced the idea of school children providing a short play in the plenary session. Possible topics were discussed and conversation lead onto a providing a prize or award, something that the sponsors may want to be involved in. The idea was agreed, NR will develop with local schools. 




Action: NR
HA queried how many nights accommodation speakers would receive free, as only one night’s accommodation per speaker has been budgeted for. It was agreed that as not all of the speakers, especially MP’s, will require accommodation therefore the offer will initially be for one night and increased to two if requested.  

8.
Workshops

NIHE were keen to include site visits as well as workshops at this year’s conference. Included in the document NR handed out were five possible visits within the local area. Three of the five visits were chosen these are: Tour of Belfast’s renewable and innovative technologies, Oxford Island Nature Reserve (renewables) and a visit to Thermomax solar panel factory. (See handout for full details of visits). These visits will take place simultaneously on both days in either the morning or afternoon.

Coaches would take delegates on the site visits, each coach having a local ‘tour guide’ who will also be knowledgeable about the sites being visited. NIHE will arrange the site visits and tour guides. A system for delegates will need to be in place, this will either be done upon registration or by colour cards at the conference. As the visits and workshops will run twice over the two days there will be an opportunity for delegates to participate in one visit and two workshops. Cost of coach hire was included in the budget, but NR said he would investigate as the NIHE/Council may be able to hire coaches internally at a cheaper rate. 





Action: NR
In addition to the visits there will be three workshops being held at the hotel. It was initially thought that the debate theme should be continued using Energy Efficiency, Renewables and Nuclear as the workshop topics, but after consideration and fear of duplication the following workshops were agreed: 

1). Intelligent Metering/EEC3 – ‘Behavioural Change’ 
[Action: SC]

2). Low Carbon Buildings Programme (LCBP) 

[Action: AMC]

3). Belfast Sustainable Energy Centre Showcase 
[Action: NR]

NIHE have a room in the building opposite the hotel that could be used for the SEC workshop. 

9.
Exhibitors
Working on the agreed exhibitor areas the secretariat will produce a floor plan with different stand arrangements, to be forwarded for approval by the group. 


Action: HA

HA showed an example of an exhibitor’s badge. The plastic badge is the same as last year but with a fabric attachment embellished with ‘Exhibitor’. The fabric would match the conference colours. The badges could also be used to identify speakers.  Badges were agreed.

NR asked how and how many exhibitors are contacted. The secretariat holds a data base of around 500 companies but these are mainly from the mainland. Due to the distance some of the usual exhibitors may be put off attending. Exhibitors from Northern and Southern Ireland are encouraged to attend and will be the main focus. Each sponsor will have a stand and there are about 4 other companies interested. It is anticipated that there will be 20 exhibition stands to sell. JB will liaise with the secretariat about contacting local companies. 



Action: JB/HA
10.
Travel Arrangements

Flights can be booked up to six months in advance and ferry’s even earlier. As flight costs are cheaper when booked in advance the conference on line registration will be available from December. However, the dates and times will be published on the website before then so delegates can pre-book travel arrangements.

Clear maps of the local area including the airports will need to be sourced for conference literature. RL and JB to liaise and contact the tourist board for electronic non-copy write maps. 











Action: RL/JB

11.
Steering Group

The group agreed that John Davis as Toast Master at the gala dinner was worth while and will invite him back for next year. John wasn’t paid for his services but did receive two nights accommodation. SC to speak with John. 







Action: SC
The regional HECA awards nomination procedures will remain the same as last year. HA to forward forms to regions. Deadline for submissions is yet to be confirmed. The bespoke awards will be the same as last year made by Roy Tam Designs.  





Action: HA
In the feedback forms from previous years delegates attending the conference for the first time requested a ‘buddy’ scheme be introduced. This would consist of a welcome address by the Chair at the venue, introduction to other new people and seat allocation at the gala dinner (some reserved tables for buddy scheme applicants only). Delegates would be able to tick a box on the online registration to sign up for the scheme. It is a good opportunity to meet new people and start networking with a buddy. The scheme was approved and will be implemented. It was requested if names of those that have booked be sent to regional secretariats to see who was attending. HA said that this is time consuming, RL is planning on having bulletin board on the conference page of the website where delegates can list themselves as attending and offer car shares etc.  











Action: RL

SC has been liaising with the Woodland Trust about making the conference carbon neutral. By providing the Woodland Trust with approximate travel distances they will off set residual emissions via tree planting. Trees will be planted in scientifically identified areas across the UK. SC has calculated approximate travel distances which would equate to £1500 (@ £5 per tree). The group agreed that the conference should be marketed as a carbon neutral event and gave approval for SC to proceed with more detailed figures. 






Action: SC
12.
Evening Entertainment

Discussion took place about the social networking events. BSt had previously suggested an Irish themed night for the pre-conference networking event on 16th May. Live Irish music or Ceilidh band were put forward as ideas. It was decided to host a Ceilidh night. There is the Library bar available at the hotel, which is included in the hotel’s charges, but JB will investigate hiring the top floor of Robinson’s Bar across the road. HA to investigate costs and hire Ceilidh band. There is a budget of £1000 for a drinks reception, £500 room hire and £600 for entertainment. 



Action: JB/HA
At the site visit the group had agreed that the City Hall would host the gala dinner on 17th May and to submit an application for a civic drinks reception, which if accepted would be paid for by the Belfast Council. HA showed two sets of menus from local catering companies that have experience of catering at the venue. HA will obtain full quotes (as previously discussed) and choose the best company. Once the company has been booked the menu can be chosen at a later stage. Irish coffee was requested to end the dinner. BSt recommended a local energy professional as an after dinner speaker. He has given off-the-cuff performances before, is very funny and won’t be too expensive. The other recommendation by NR was a couple of local bands, one covers Eagles songs and the other a range of music. The group agreed that the band with a range of music would be better to catering for all tastes. NR/BSt to book both the speaker and band. There will be a disco after the band and a cash bar. The total budget for the speaker, band and disco is £2500. 
Action: NR/BSt/HA
13.
AOB

RL is designing generic conference steering group name badges for use at conferences, these will be in addition to the normal badges but will identify the group as steering group members. 

Date of next meeting 

29/30th November 2006 – Leicester Energy Agency
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